
 
 
 September 27, 2011 
 
 

BUREAU CIRCULAR NO. 1591 
 
 

To All Members of the PCRB: 
 
 

Re:  NEW FEDERAL MINE SAFETY AND HEALTH ACT COVERAGE SERVICE 
 

EFFECTIVE NOVEMBER 30, 2011 
 
 
The Pennsylvania Compensation Rating Bureau (PCRB) has entered into an agreement with 
the National Council on Compensation Insurance, Inc. (NCCI) that enables the PCRB to meet, 
on behalf of its members, the new electronic reporting requirements concerning proof of 
coverage under the Federal Mine Safety and Health Act imposed on the insurance industry  
by the United States Department of Labor (US DOL), Office of Workers’ Compensation 
Programs, Division of Coal Mine Workers’ Compensation (DCMWC). 
 
Background 
 
Currently, insurance companies that write workers’ compensation coverage providing the 
Federal Mine Safety and Health Act coverage are required to file hard copy form CM-921 
directly to the DCMWC in addition to reporting their policy to the PCRB. 
 
The DCMWC has notified the industry of its intention to phase out hard copy reporting effective 
November 30, 2011 and to replace it with electronic filings.  The DCMWC has authorized NCCI 
to act as the data collection organization on behalf of the industry.  Attached is the US DOL 
Notification – Report of Issuance of Policy – Federal Mine Safety and Health Act Proof of 
Coverage dated September 23, 2011. 
 
Federal Coal Mine Data Reporting 
 
Effective November 30, 2011, insurance companies that write workers’ compensation coverage 
providing the Federal Mine Safety and Health Act coverage should no longer file the hard copy 
form CM-921 directly to the DCMWC. 
 
The PCRB intends to electronically report the required proof of coverage information that we 
can obtain from the current policy submissions to our office to NCCI.  In turn, as the authorized 
data collection organization for the US DOL-DCMWC, NCCI will deliver this information to the 
US DOL. 
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Federal Coverage Reporting Requirements 
 
On your behalf, the PCRB intends to include policy transactions that are submitted to the PCRB:  
 

 when Federal Mine Safety and Health Act coverage is provided under WC 00 01 02 A – 
Federal Coal Mine Safety and Health Act Coverage Endorsement  

 
AND EITHER 
 
 when one or more of PCRB’s federal occupational disease class codes (0162, 0164) is 

listed on the policy, 
 
OR 
 
 when one or more of the Federal Coal Mine Safety and Health Act Coverage exposure 

codes is included in the policy transmission.  Those codes are Code 3 – Coverage under 
the Federal Coal Mine Safety and Health Act and Code 4 – Coverage under the Federal 
Coal Mine Safety and Health Act and the State Act. 

 
 
Questions about Federal coverage reporting requirements should be directed to Bonnie 
Piacentino, Vice President, Data Management, at Extension 4456 or bpiacentino@pcrb.com.  

 
 Timothy L. Wisecarver 
 President 
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Remember to visit our web site at www.pcrb.com for more information about this and 
other topics. 

 
 
 




